
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F703947

WILLIAM JOHNSON CLAIMANT

MAX FOOTE CONSTRUCTION RESPONDENT
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by GARY DAVIS, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by MICHAEL RYBURN, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 10, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 14, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 16, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On January 30, 2007, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his low back

on January 30, 2007.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $389 for

temporary total disability and $292 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment for the claimant’s low back

injury.

2. Temporary total disability from July 2, 2008, until May 10,

2009.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends that he sustained admitted
compensable injuries 1/30/07.  Temporary
disability benefits were paid through
approximately July, 2007, at which time
benefits were inexplicably discontinued.
Medical benefits were paid through
approximately December, 2007, and were
likewise discontinued.  Claimant’s entitlement
to requested benefits have been controverted
for purposes of attorney’s fees.

Claimant reserves the right to pursue other
benefits to which claimant may become entitled
in the future.

Claimant’s attorney respectfully requests that
any attorney’s fees owed by claimant on
controverted benefits paid by award or
otherwise be deducted from claimant’s benefits
and paid directly to claimant’s attorney by
separate check, and that any Commission Order
direct the respondent to make payment of
attorney’s fee in this matter.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“This respondent will assert the following
defenses:



3

A. the claimant did not sustain a compensable
injury.  He has been treated an released
without restrictions.  He has had MRI and
EMG/NCV studies that are normal.  He has not
been taken off of work and he is not entitled
to additional TTD.”

The claimant is a forty-eight-year-old male who suffered a

compensable injury to his low back on January 30, 2007.  The

claimant’s low back was injured when he was moving a metal beam,

and his foot became caught.  The beam continued to move causing the

claimant’s back was twisted.

After the accident, the claimant sought medical treatment at

Concentra in North Little Rock, Arkansas, and was diagnosed with a

back strain.  On March 5, 2007, the claimant underwent an MRI at

St. Vincent Health System in Sherwood, Arkansas.  The following

findings are found in the medical reports of that visit:

“The conus ends appropriately.

L1/2 and L2/3- The disc spaces are preserved.
No evidence of significant disc herniation,
canal stenosis, or foraminal compromise.
Minimal facet hypertrophy noted.

L3/4- The disc space is preserved.  No
evidence of significant disc herniation, canal
stenosis, or foraminal compromise.  Minimal
facet hypertrophy noted.

L4/5- There is very mild disc desiccation
present.  Minimal annular bulge causes no
significant canal compromise.  In addition, in
the setting of the minimal annular bulge,
there is a mildly prominent right foraminal
protrusion component identified (series 7,
image 8).  This abuts the exiting right L4
nerve root (series 2, image 4) and contributes
to moderate narrowing of the right neural
foramen.
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L5/S1- No evidence of significant disc
herniation, canal stenosis, or foraminal
compromise.”

On March 9, 2007, the claimant was again seen at Concentra and

referred to an orthopedic surgeon for his low back difficulties. 

On March 19, 2007, the claimant was seen at OrthoArkansas by

Dr. David Wassell.  Medical records from that visit reflect the

following information:

DIAGNOSTIC STUDIES: MRI of the low back
performed at St. Vincent’s was reviewed.  This
was a MRI of the lumbar spine.  Impression was
for a mild annular bulge at L4-5 with
associated right foraminal protrusion
component, so this just abuts the exiting
right L4 nerve root and contributes to a
moderate right foraminal narrowing at this
level, otherwise unremarkable MRI of the
lumbar spine.

IMPRESSION: Low back pain.

PLAN: At this point, the patient, while having
some mild radicular symptoms, is not having
any lower extremity weakness.  I think the way
to treat this initially would be an immediate
short course of oral steroids.  This will be
followed by a referral for physical therapy
for core strengthening and other back
modalities.  Concerning work, I think it is
obvious that the way he is hurting, he is
probably at the present time not going to be
able to perform his duties.    I have asked
him if there is anything at work that he might
be able to perform such as any kind of light
duty.  I really do not see that completely
staying off work is absolutely necessary;
however, the patient is adamant that there is
absolutely nothing that he can do.  He says
that his drive to work is fairly extensive and
that any kind of light duty would not be
worthwhile.  I would be happy to work with him
until his next appointment.  I am planning on
seeing him back in one month’s time.  It is
hoped that with steroids and some physical
therapy that we can get him worked through
this.  I do not see anything at this point
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that makes me feel that he needs any kind of
surgical intervention and this is just
something that should resolve with some time
and anti-inflammatories.

ADDENDUM TO THE NOTE: On 3/21/2007, the
patient called into the office stating he
needed pain medication.  He had been
prescribed Vicodin and Flexeril by a primary
care doctor.  He said he had not filled his
Sterapred dosepak and had not taken any.  I
said that I would not be prescribing any
narcotics and that he needs to be on the anti-
inflammatory medications.

The patient subsequently called back again on
3/26/2007 again requesting narcotic pain
medication.  He again said that he had not
taken any steroids as prescribed.  It is
unknown at this time if he has even gone to
any physical therapy.  At the present time, I
am not going to be prescribing any narcotic
medications as long as he is being
noncompliant about taking the steroids.”
Emphasis??

On May 1, 2007, the claimant was seen at Arkansas Orthopedic

Institute in Russellville by Dr. Allison.  The medical reports from

that visit indicate that the claimant went to see Dr. Allison for

a second opinion.  The claimant’s MRI was reviewed along with a

physical examination.  The following is an excerpt from that visit:

“PLAN: He has the look of a nerve injury or
nerve impingement, yet I do not see them on
his MRI’s.  I will ask him to have EMG/nerve
conduction studies to see if I can delineate
the problem and I will see him after that
test.”

The claimant underwent an EMG/nerve conduction study on May

10, 2007, at the Little Rock Spine and Joint Clinic.  The following

impression was given by Dr. Darin Wilbourn as a result of the

testing:
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“1. 45-year-old white male with chronic low
back pain with right leg pain status post
work-related injury January 30, 2007.
2. Right L4-5 disc protrusion, per
radiologist’s report from March 5, 2007,
abutting the exiting right L4 nerve root
contributing to moderate right neural
foraminal narrowing.”

On May 15, 2007, the claimant again saw Dr. Allison and was

referred to Dr. Qureshi for his complaints of right leg pain.  Dr.

Allison did not believe the claimant’s difficulties to be a

“surgical problem at this time.”

The claimant then saw Dr. Qureshi on August 1, 2007.  Dr.

Qureshi gives the following treatment plan:

“PLAN: I have spoken in length with the
patient.  At this time first I will go ahead
and rule out pain from his facet joints by
doing the right lumbar medial branch block to
see how much relief she (sic) will get.  If
that does not help her (sic) then we will do
an S1 joint injection down the road and if
that still does not help him then we will go
ahead and do the discogram in the future.
Meanwhile, I will still write him some
Hydrocodone to help him with pain and I will
see him back after the injection.  I described
the technical aspects of the procedure using a
model of the spine in clinic.  I have
explained the risks of the procedure which
include, but are not limited to, bleeding,
infection, paralysis, numbness, spinal fluid
leak, headache, loss of bowel and bladder
control, reaction to the medication, nerve
damage, and death.  The patient understands
and agrees with the plan.”

The claimant again saw Dr. Qureshi on September 8, 2007.  DR.

Qureshi decided to proceed with the transforaminal epidural

injection.

On December 3, 2007, the claimant was seen at the Arkansas

Specialty Spine Center by Dr. Victor Vargas.  Dr. Vargas does an
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excellent job of summarizing the claimant’s medical history which

follows:

“This is a 46-year-old white male who presents
to my clinic for the first time complaining of
pain in the lower back radiated to the right
hip and right leg, especially the right thigh.
He mentioned that on January 30, 2007, at
work, the right foot got stuck, he twisted the
back, right leg and right hip and developed
pain.  Since then, he has had back pain.  He
was ordered an MRI of the lumbar spine that
showed, per patient, two herniated disks.
Then, he was seen by a spine specialist who
said that he was not a candidate for surgery
because he only has disk bulging.   Then, he
was seen by a pain clinic as well.  The
patient mentioned that the pain is now 7/10
after taking pain medications.  The pain is
aggravated by sitting and walking for a long
period of time.  The pain is described as
constant and throbbing, especially in the
right hip.  He mentioned that weight bearing
on the right extremity increases his pain.
For some time, he was not able to walk
straight, and now after the epidural
injections, he is able to.  He has physical
therapy for a month a long time ago.  A lot of
papers have been mailed to my clinic about
past medical history along with several notes
from the pain management clinic assessment by
Dr. Watson in El Dorado, Arkansas who thinks
that this patient needed no surgical treatment
and prescribed a Medrol Dosepak; however, the
patient never took it, and per Dr. Watson, the
patient was calling in to request narcotics
for pain and not following his instructions.
Dr. Amir Qureshi performed a right
transforaminal epidural steroid injection on
June 25, 2007, at L4-L5 on the right and also
facet injections at L2-L3-L4-L5 in August.  He
also had an electromylography, and the records
showed normal status of the lower
extremities.”

Dr. Vargas then ordered a CT mylogram for the claimant’s lumbar

spine which was performed at St. Mary’s Regional Medical Center in

Russellville, Arkansas, on January 23, 2008.  The CT scan revealed
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minimal disc bulge at L5-S1.  This derangement had already been

noted through previous diagnostic testing performed on the

claimant’s lumbar spine.

On May 6, 2008, the claimant again was seen by Dr. Vargas.

Dr. Vargas scheduled the following assessment plan:

“ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: I have discussed at
great length with this patient that he has
done several treatments for his condition in
the past with the pain clinics.  He has had
epidural steroid injections and facet
injections without very significant relief of
his symptomatology.  With this documented CT
myelogram with moderate narrowing of the
foramen at L4-L5 on the right side, I have
explained to the patient that there is
probably nothing else from the nonoperative
treatment perspective that I can recommend.  I
suggested that he make an appointment with Dr.
Saer, a spine surgeon, to discuss possible
surgical treatment for his condition.  The
patient agrees with that.  I am going to
arrange an appointment with Dr. Saer.”

The claimant in this matter has requested temporary total

disability benefits from July 2, 2008, until May 10, 2009.  This

period of time is from when the respondents quit paying temporary

total disability benefits to the claimant until the claimant began

a job as a cook.

“Temporary-total disability is that period
within   the healing period in which an
employee suffers a total incapacity to earn 
wages. Searcy Indus. Laundry, Inc. v. Ferren,
92 Ark. App. 65, 211   S.W.3d 11 (June 22,
2005). When an injured employee is totally
incapacitated   from earning wages and remains
in his healing period, he is entitled to 
temporary-total disability. Id. The healing
period ends when the   employee is as
farrestored as the permanent nature of his
injury will permit,   and if the underlying
condition causing the disability has become
stable and   if nothing in the way of
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treatment will improve that condition, the
healing   period has ended. Id. The
determination of when the healing period has 
ended is a factual determination for the
Commission and will be affirmed on   appeal if
supported by substantial evidence. Id. These
are matters of   weight and credibility, and
thus lie within the exclusive province of the
Commission. Id.”

In July 2008, the claimant began going to school to become a

pastry chief.  He drove from his home to Little Rock for the

classes.  This required the claimant to drive at least an hour and

fifteen minutes each direction.  It is the claimant’s own testimony

that, “I could of worked as a cook at maybe at Wendy’s or

McDonald’s or something”, during the time frame he has requested

temporary total disability benefits.  During that time frame, the

claimant also was able to dust and mop floors at the “Morriton

Center.”  The claimant was doing this because he was sentenced to

community service.  The claimant was not totally incapacitated from

earning wages during the period he has requested temporary total

disability.

Upon review of the claimant’s medical history, I find that as

of May 6, 2008, the claimant’s condition had become stable and that

nothing in the way of treatment would have improved the claimant’s

condition.  On May 6, 2008, Dr. Vargas stated, “I have explained to

the patient that there is probably nothing else from the

nonoperative treatment perspective that I can recommend.”

On May 15, 2007, Dr. Allison stated in a medical report, “This

does not appear to be a surgical problem.”  In March 2007 Dr.

Wassell stated in a medical report that, “I do not see anything at
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this point that makes me feel that he needs any kind of surgical

intervention....”

While both Dr. Allison and Dr. Wassell did not have the

benefit of seeing the diagnostic tests done after the date of their

reports, no new or different assessments were made regarding the

claimant’s back.  It still remains nothing more than a mild annular

bulge at L4-5.  Although, Dr. Vargas does refer the claimant to a

spine surgeon for “possible surgical treatment” for his condition,

I do not think it is reasonable or necessary medical treatment

given the opinions of Dr. Allison and Dr. Wassell and the nature of

the claimant’s condition.  The claimant’s healing period ended on

May 6, 2008, and he was not totally incapacitated from earning

wages from July 2, 2008, to May 10, 2009.  Thus, the claimant is

not entitled to temporary total disability.

The claimant has also requested additional medical treatment.

I do not believe that any further treatment can reasonably be

expected to improve the claimant’s condition.  He has been given

many diagnostic tests and forms of conservative treatment.  He

simply has a mild annular bulge at L4-5 that does not require

surgical intervention.  The claimant’s request for additional

medical treatment is denied.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 14, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 16, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability from

July 2, 2008, to May 10, 2009.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional medical.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


